S O U T H   W O O T T O N   P A R I S H   C O U N C I L

Minutes of a Planning Committee Meeting held at 7.00pm 
on Monday 15th February 2016 in the Parish Council Meeting Room

1. Present: Mr A Evans, Mr D Price, Mr K Reynolds, Mr D Steward-Brown, Mr M Narborough, Mrs D Gotts, Rev D Tate, Mr P Bland, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Mr S Scales, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs Cornwell (Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Clerk).
Public: Mr Hindrey - late arrival
Mr Paul Belton (Carter Jonas), Mr Mike Lee (Project Manager, Camland Developments) Mr Ed Saunders (Athene Solutions)

    Apologies: Mr I Jordan, Mrs Banks and Mr J Smallwood
2.  To confirm the Minutes of the last Meeting held on 1st February 2016:  These were proposed as a correct record by Mr Price, seconded by Mr Evans, with one abstention, all other members were in favour and they were signed by the Chairman.

3. To record declarations of any interests: None
4. To receive questions from the public: None
5. To discuss the Knight’s Hill proposed Development with representatives from Camland Developments Ltd:  
Mr Price welcomed Mr Belton, Mr Saunders and Mr Lee to the meeting and said that following the Public Exhibition, he had managed to produce an analysis of the resident’s comments. (Analysis circulated).

He stated that the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan has now been adopted by the Borough Council and he hoped that Camland Developments would read the policies included and keep to the recommendations within the document.

Mr Price thanked Camland Developments for putting on the Public Exhibition; he was pleased that people came out to put forward their comments.

Mr Price explained that members of the Parish Council had been kindly allowed to attend the event and had managed to gather resident’s comments on small questionnaires which were handed out during the event.
Traffic Issues Mr Price referred to the analysis he had produced (See attached) and read out the points under the traffic heading. 

He explained that a survey of the junctions on Grimston Road had been carried out in 2012, details of which are included in the Bidwell’s Report. He said that the Langley Road junction was over capacity and the Castle Rising Road junction was close to capacity.

He stated that in addition concerns have been raised that increased traffic will aggravate air quality and cause noise pollution problems.

Comment was made that Sandy Lane which leads to Ullswater Avenue is currently quite busy and motorists already struggle to get in and out. 

It was felt that before starting any development, improvements must be made to Langley Road first, possibly by the installation of traffic lights.

Mr Saunders stated that they are still within the consultation period and are working through the consultation feedback; he confirmed that no decisions have yet been made.

Mr Lee said that the existing traffic data from 2012 did not confirm the residents comments, therefore new surveys will be carried out. He said that Norfolk County Council has been generally happy with the proposals.

Both Rev Tate and Mrs Albinson asked how many additional cars would be generated from the development. 

Mr Belton said that each property may have two cars, however felt that not all would leave home at the same time. He said that the new surveys will be carried out at peak times between 7am and 7pm.
Mr Belton said that details can be found within the Norfolk County Council Transport Model, he said he would share the information with the Parish Council.

Comment was made that there will be an increase in traffic; previous surveys have shown that Grimston Road is already busy; both Langley Road and Castle Rising Road will need some improvement.

Mr Belton felt that signaling at the Langley Road junction and the installation of an intelligent system which adapts to traffic by controlling the amount of green time will help at Castle Rising Road.
Mr Evans said that the traffic will be cumulative within the area, it was said that additional homes are proposed for the Clayland site and an extra 300 dwellings at the land to the west of Hall Lane.
Mr Belton said that he is aware of the other proposed developments in the area; he said that the Transport Model produced by Norfolk County Council shows the traffic impact.
Mr Narborough stated that parking at the local schools has always been a problem; he said the issue has never been sorted and will never be solved.
Mr Price enquired about the access to and from the new development. 

Mr Belton said that they have been looking at the right location for the roundabout; he said the location could be moved east or west.
It was said that the safety of a roundabout on a slope had been questioned.

Mr Belton stated that Norfolk County Council’s Highways Department has not been nervous of the suggestion.

Mr Price asked about the thoughts and concerns from English Heritage.

Mr Belton confirmed that a meeting would be held with both the Norfolk County Council and English Heritage in March 2016. 

Questions were asked about the two access routes to the Clayland site, it was said that after discussions between the Parish Council and Clayland Developments it had been agreed that the accesses should be for pedestrians and cyclists only. 

Mr Belton confirmed that he had also spoken to Clayland Developments. He said if there is a need to open the accesses to vehicles, Clayland would be open to discussions.
Mr Price spoke regarding the access to the site via Ullswater Avenue, he said that the view of the Parish Council is that the access should not become a regular through access and should be for Emergency access or a Bus route only with retractable bollards.
Mr Price said that from discussions with residents and from comments received at the Public Exhibition, many residents do not even want a Bus route; he said that there are at least three blind bends along the route and the sloping road gets very icy in the winter which already causes problems with cars skidding.

Mr Saunders said that the size of the buses is the key; he said that small hopper buses would be used.

Mr Price asked if the concerns of the Ullswater Avenue residents could be taken on board, he confirmed that they do not want a bus route. 

Mr Belton commented that Norfolk County Council has made it clear that they would like to see an all vehicle unrestricted access. 

Comment was made that an option may be that vehicles can enter the development site from Ullswater Avenue but would not be able to drive back into Ullswater Avenue.

It was said that this would provide some benefits which would need to be explored; Mr Belton said that further discussions on the matter would need to be had with both the Borough and County Councils.

Mrs Gotts stated that there are currently several buses an hour which travel along Grimston Road; she asked if the use of small hopper buses could be guaranteed.

Mr Belton added that the matter needs better understanding; he felt if buses operate closer to people’s homes, more people will use the service.
Rev Tate enquired about the width of the roads; he said that the Wootton Meadows Estate which was built five years ago has proven to be a nightmare due to the narrow roads and limited parking provision. He asked how many garages would be proposed for each property.

Mr Lee confirmed that there would be a mixture; he said that they will try for two Car Parking Spaces per two bed dwelling and above and for three bed homes an additional garage space. One bed homes will have one parking space.

Mr Lee said in the past the guidelines indicated a need for 1.5 Car Parking spaces per dwelling, however he explained that new rules indicate a requirement of 2-3 Car Parking spaces per dwelling.

Density Issues Mr Price spoke regarding the density of the site, he stated that following surveys carried out, they had indicated a maximum of 425 dwelling for the site. Mr Price said that the numbers have crept up and not down.
Mr Belton stated that the number of new homes would be driven by assessment of the site; he said that the Borough Council states that the numbers are minimum and if more dwellings can be produced, they would still be policy compliant.

Mr Saunders spoke regarding the proposed density of 19 dwellings per hectare and stated that this figure is low; he said a typical housing development would see 30 homes per hectare.

Mr Price added that when previous discussions had taken place with Ashdale Homes, they had said that looking at the site; it would be difficult to achieve the numbers originally suggested.
Mr Belton said that since that time Ashdale Homes have come in with Camland Developments, he stated that lots of things have changed and Ashdale Homes are happy.

Mr Price asked if developing fewer high quality homes would achieve a higher return.

Mr Lee confirmed they would.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council would like to retain the character of the Village.

Mr Belton confirmed that an average density of 19 dwellings per hectare is the right density to promote for the site.

Mr Price commented that the higher density homes are proposed for the north side of the development, he stated that currently Grimston Road has low density homes; he felt that the proposed high density against existing low density was wrong.

Mr Belton said that this has come from the Borough Council; he added that a large buffer is planned between Grimston Road and the new development site.
Mr Belton stated that the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan would be respected. 

Mr Price asked how many flats are proposed for the site.

Mr Lee said he would be surprised if any flats were included, he said the site would consist of mainly two, three, four and five bed homes plus bungalows.

Mr Price confirmed that flats are out of character for South Wootton.

Mrs Gotts said that the Parish Council is against three storey homes.

Mr Belton confirmed that the site would predominantly be two storeys, possibly 2.5.
Mr Saunders said that an allowance has been made for lots of green space.

Rev Tate asked whether the homes would be eco sustainable, he felt that the new development should go further than regulations and that sustainability should be encouraged.
Mr Belton acknowledged that this was an interesting point, it was said that there would be insulation of floors, roofs and walls, however he stated that it is unlikely that any more than the Borough Council’s Policy minimum of 10% renewable energy would take place.

Mr Reynolds asked about drainage and water runoff, he felt that if shingle was used on driveways rather than tarmac, the problem would be reduced.

Mr Lee stated that Sustainable Urban Drainage Systems (SUDs) would be used and permeable paving would be looked into.
Environment Issues Mr Price spoke regarding Environment Issues and stated that there are 24 Tree Preservation Orders (TPO’s) on trees mostly around the pond areas. He said that these trees must be protected.

Mr Belton confirmed that he has a copy of the relevant paperwork concerning the TPO’s on the site
Mr Price was concerned that Camland’s Draft Master Plan is not adequately protecting the ponds and habitat areas; he said that when the Parish Council had spoken to Ashdale Homes in the past, they wanted to protect these areas.

Mr Belton confirmed that the areas will be retained; he said that the Master Plan is still based on Mr Taylor’s (Ashdale Homes) sketches.  He confirmed that Mr Taylor is still part of the team and the Plan will include landscaped features, green areas, ponds and trees.
Drainage Issues Mr Price said that due to the lay of the land, residents of Ullswater Avenue are concerned about surface water runoff. He said that this has been a historical problem and photos are available to show the problems.

Mr Price said that information provided by Mr Steve Carden, a local landscape gardener has raised concerns regarding the swales being higher than the land in Ullswater Avenue.
In addition a resident who formerly worked at the drainage board feels that extra drainage provision will be required.

Mr Belton confirmed that the Master Plan is illustrative only; he said that there will be further investigations as to where the swales may go. He said that the development will improve drainage as when it is built there will be drainage features to channel and divert the water away.

Mr Belton added that the site will be developed correctly and this will be demonstrated through the application process.

Mr Price spoke regarding water pressure and said that some residents have complained of poor water pressure in the area.

Mr Saunders confirmed that the matter will be investigated and Anglian Water will be spoken to about the matter.

Infrastructure Issues Mr Price spoke about the amenities, tennis courts / football pitch. It was said that currently there is no parking provision on the site and this would need bearing in mind. 
Mr Reynolds asked who would manage the sporting facilities.

Mr Lee stated that perhaps a Private Management Company or a local Football Club may be interested, it was said it is only an outline plan at the present time.

Comment was made that the Wootton’s Football Club is sited at Wootton Park.

Mr Belton informed members that a Borough Council Policy states that they must provide an area for Climbing Frames etc, an area of open space for simply walking or throwing a Frisbee and a more formal space such as a football pitch. He confirmed that the Plan is indicative only, they just have to show suitable sports provision.
Comment was made that a Club House or Community Centre could be good for the site as this could serve the Ullswater Avenue area too. The possibility of a Bowls Club was also mentioned.
Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding Reffley Wood and stated that several Sandy Lane residents are plagued by visitors having insufficient parking facilities.

Mr Belton referred to the Master Plan, Key number 5 and stated that this area includes eight to ten parking spaces for visitors to Reffley Wood. He said that this parking provision would be delivered. He said that a meeting with the Woodland Trust would be taking place at the end of the month.

Mr Price spoke regarding the need for a Health Centre and stated that a Camland Representative had commented that the NHS have said that there is no need for a Health Centre and that the County Council would prefer to spend the money on schools instead.
Mr Price said that there is a need for a Health Centre and advised that it had been recently announced that St James’s Medical Practice hopes to be re-sited near to the Fire Station at Kilham’s Way.

He said that if this goes ahead it would probably be difficult to justify additional Healthcare facilities within the Woottons. He said that the new site would hopefully serve the Woottons and could be a solution to the problem.

Mr Price stated that the Parish Council has recently written to the Practice Manager at St James’s Medical Practice supporting the relocation. He understood the new site would be a large facility also providing minor surgery.

Mr Belton said that the advice given by the Camland Representative was wrong; he said that the issue of Schools and Medical Provision are separate and not fought against each other. He said that the Draft Allocation states that medical provision should be new either on or near the site.

Mr Belton stated that a meeting will take place with various Practice Managers, including Natalie Johnson from the Woottons Surgery and Dr Atkinson from Southgate Medical Centre.  

Mr Price asked if the Parish Council can attend.
Mr Belton said yes, the Parish Council has the local knowledge.

Mr Saunders confirmed that he would liaise.

Mr Belton spoke regarding Education and said that feedback from the County Council had indicated that Nursery Schools and Secondary Schools were not at capacity however primary schools are.

He said that Reffley School may need an extension.

Members asked about the South Wootton Infant and Junior schools and said that these also need to be considered.

Mr Belton confirmed that they will need to liaise with the County Council again regarding the situation; he said that more understanding is needed. He said that the matter would be taken seriously. 
Other Comments Mr Price stated that people are concerned where the jobs for the new residents will come from.

It was said that this matter is outside the developers remit, however market studies, the local economy and census data may provide an indication.
Rev Tate enquired about phasing and asked how long the development would take to build.
It was said that perhaps 50-70 homes would be built and sold per annum, therefore taking nine years to complete the site. Comment was made that the market is currently good and if the Planning Application goes well it is thought that the infrastructure will start in 2017 and possibly no more than two house builders will carry out the work.

Rev Tate enquired about the Community Infrastructure Levy (CIL) and asked how much it would be and what it would be used for.
Mr Belton said if the Planning Application went ahead today, it would not be CIL but Section 106, he explained that CIL is currently under consultation, however if it  does come in, it will depend on the charging schedule.

Mr Price stated that the Borough Council has decided it will go ahead with CIL; however they need to do a draft charging schedule.

Mr Price stated that as South Wootton has a Neighbourhood Plan in place, 25% of any CIL monies will come directly to the Parish.
Public Mr Price welcomed Mr Hindrey to the meeting and asked if he had any questions.

Mr Hindrey introduced himself and explained that he was a former governor of the Infant, Junior and High Schools.

He spoke regarding the Woodland areas and asked that Camland Developments ensure that some sort of track from Reffley Wood to Castle Rising is available to enable wildlife to flourish.

He explained that he is a resident of the Ullswater Avenue area and said that water pressure is a problem which would need to be addressed.

Mr Hindrey stated that the through road from Ullswater Avenue is a big problem, the idea of one way traffic could not be policed.  

He said that the site needs to be future proofed and that consideration should be given to what the area will be like in ten years time.

Mr Hindrey stated that Grimston Road is the main thoroughfare to access North Wootton; he suggested that a roundabout could be sited where Priory Lane hits Castle Rising Road and then a road be built through the Area of Outstanding Natural  Beauty (AONB) site up towards Knights Hill.

Mr Price stated that a road through the AONB designated land would be a problem.

Mr Price thanked Mr Hindrey for attending the meeting and for putting forward his thoughts and comments.
Mr Price also thanked Mr Belton, Mr Lee and Mr Saunders for attending and said he hoped they would take back the comments made by residents. He said he looked forward to attending the Health meeting and seeing the first outline Planning Application.

Mr Belton said that they would arrange to come and speak to the Parish Council again in the future. 

6. To discuss Planning Applications received and notifications of the Borough Council Applications for Grant or Refusal:  

16/00072/F 

Pleasant Holme, 3 The Green, South Wootton
Proposed extension and internal alterations to dwelling

Decision: Object to the Application

· The Proposed development would be out of character with the surrounding properties and be detrimental to the visual amenity of the area because of its size, construction and materials which are not in keeping with adjacent properties. The external façade of the building is to be rendered around the whole of the dwelling with a stone plinth to the base. The front entrance gable is to be stone and the roof is to be finished in blue slate this is a departure from the existing rustic brick and interlocking tiles finish of the existing dwelling. Contrary to Policy H2 of the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.

· In the Design Statement, it states the proposed works will not affect the existing access, for both pedestrian and vehicular concerns with turning to be provided on the site. There is insufficient space on site for anything other than a car or small van to turn round, and certainly not a brick, concrete or roof truss delivery lorry.

· Whilst the land was allocated to the Parish under the Inclosure Act 1845 and is shown on the Parish Award on Parchment dated 1850, held by the Parish Council, it has not been a Common for more than half a century when it was registered as a Village Green with the Norfolk County Council. This is important as it preserves the rural nature of the land, and because there are no common rights on The Green, which is protected by Bylaws. Whilst there is pedestrian access, there is no right of vehicular access. The Parish Council owns and maintains The Green and gives permission to the occupants of the properties to use the track to reach their properties for their private cars only. The track is not suitable for heavier vehicles and subsequently the Parish Council does not allow lorries, cranes or any other builders vehicles to drive across this track to any of the properties. 

· The Design Statement refers to the property being a 5 bed house, the Parish Council feel this is misleading as the property is a bungalow with a bedroom in the roof space. To raise the roof and construct a very large house to the proposed size and design will significantly alter the dwelling so as to dominate the area and have a huge adverse impact on the visual amenity of the area which is the focal centre of the Village.

Note: Planning Applications should conform to the Policies laid out in the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan.

The Borough Council has GRANTED Planning Permission for the following Applications:
15/01994/O  
Old Rectory, Hall Lane, South Wootton

New Dwelling
15/02020/F  
4 The Birches, South Wootton

Proposed single storey rear extension and internal alterations following the demolition of an existing conservatory and flat roof extension

16/00002/TPO

10 Pretoria Grove, South Wootton

T1 & T2 Fir Trees x2 Remove 
PALM – SP047 

Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Application by Palm Paper Ltd for an Order Granting Development Consent for the Palm Paper 3 CCGT Power Station in Kings Lynn has been granted by the Secretary of State.

6.  To discuss Highways Issues: 
Zebra Crossing at Castle Rising Road: It was confirmed that additional works to address some operational issues at the Zebra Crossing at Castle Rising Road are planned for week commencing 15th February 2016. 
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.30pm.
7.  NEXT MEETING: Monday, 29th February 2016, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
29th February 2016
       
          

     
                           Chairman
